
The	S&P/Experian	Consumer	Credit	Default	Indices	capture	consumer	credit	accounts	that	go	into	
default	for	the	first	time	each	month.	Unlike	other	publicly	released	metrics	that	recount	previously	
defaulted	loans,	the	S&P/Experian	Consumer	Credit	Default	Indices	provide	unique	information	
value	by	measuring	the	proportion	of	outstanding	balances	that	entered	a	default	status	for	the	first	
time.	This	provides	the	market	with	a	clean,	true	measure	of	loan	losses	worthy	of	being	the	standard	
benchmark	for	analyzing	the	changing	payment	behaviors	of	borrowers.

Overview

1.	 	What	do	the	S&P/Experian	Consumer	Credit	Default	Indices	measure,	and	what	credit	types		
are	included	in	the	index?

	 	The	S&P/Experian	Consumer	Credit	Default	Indices	(“The	Indices”)	are	designed	to	be	
independent	and	consistent	benchmarks	for	consumer	credit	defaults	in	the	United	States.	Their	
purpose	is	to	seek	to	measure	the	balance-weighted	proportion	of	consumer	credit	accounts	that	
go	into	default	for	the	first	time	based	on	sample	data	provided	by	Experian.	The	index	family	
consists	of	four	headline	indices	by	loan	type	and	a	composite	index.	Four	credit	types	(accounts)	
are	included	in	the	index.

Loan type/Composite index Credit types

S&P/Experian	Auto	Default	Index	(“Auto	Index”) Auto	loans	—	all	auto	loans	and	leases

S&P/Experian	First	Mortgage	Default	Index	
(“First	Mortgage	Index”)

First	mortgages	—	first	home	mortgages

S&P/Experian	Second	Mortgage	Default	Index	
(“Second	Mortgage	Index”)

Second	mortgages	—	closed-end	second	
mortgages	and	home-equity	loans	(excludes	
home-equity	lines	of	credit)

S&P/Experian	Bankcard	Default	Index	
(“Bankcard	Index”)

Bankcards	—	revolving	cards	issued	by	banks	
(excludes	private	label,	retail	cards	and	charge	
cards	issued	by	retail	firms)

S&P/Experian	Consumer	Credit	Default	
Composite	Index	(“Composite	Index”)

The	sum	of	the	four	loan	types	above

2.	 	Where	does	the	data	used	to	calculate	The	Indices	come	from?	The	Indices	are	calculated	based	
on	sample	data	extracted	from	Experian’s	File	OneSM	consumer	credit	database.	This	database	
is	populated	with	individual	consumer	loan	and	payment	data	submitted	to	Experian.	Experian’s	
proprietary	national	database	houses	present	and	historical	consumer	credit	pay	behavior,	
balances	and	credit	limits	on	more	than	280	million	U.S.	consumers	for	more	than	$11	trillion	in	
loans,	as	well	as	credit	lines	and	leases	sourced	from	more	than	11,500	contributors	(e.g.,	banks,	
credit	unions,	retailers,	etc.).	

3.	 	Are	the	indices	further	broken	down	beyond	the	national	indices?	Upon	request,	the	data	can	be	
broken	down	by	various	geographical	regions.	The	indices	can	be	calculated	based	on	census	
regions,	census	divisions,	states	and	Metropolitan	Statistical	Areas	(MSAs).		
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4.	 	Why	create	consumer	credit	indices?	The	Indices,	using	an	independent	data	source	and	
transparent	methodology,	were	created	to	provide	a	way	of	looking	at	consumer	credit	trends	
through	new,	incremental	default	rates.	Experian’s	expansive	database	provides	insight	into	
consumer	behavior	on	both	national	and	more	specific	geographical	levels.	

5.	 	What	is	the	difference	between	these	consumer	credit	indices	and	other	credit	indices	in	the	market?	
The	Indices	use	loan-level	data	sourced	directly	from	lenders	that	reflect	recent	consumer	default	
trends.	Unlike	other	indices,	The	Indices	do	not	use	pools	of	securitized	loans	as	an	input	and	are	
designed	to	reflect	all	individual	loans	made	to	consumers.

Data sample
In	January	2009,	a	5	percent	random	sample	was	selected	from	Experian’s	File	One	database	of	more	
than	280	million	consumers.	This	translates	into	a	significant	sample	size	of	14	million	consumers	
that	is	used	to	track	consumer	payment	behavior	over	time.	To	keep	up	with	the	growth	in	Experian’s	
consumer	database,	the	base	sample	is	augmented	each	month	with	a	5	percent	random	sample	
chosen	from	the	new	additions	to	the	database.

1.	 What	percentage	of	the	market	do	The	Indices	cover?	
	 	The	Indices	cover	more	than	11,500	firms	report	data	to	Experian,	which	is	close	to	100	percent	of	

all	issuers	across	multiple	financial	institutions	(savings	and	loans,	banks,	finance	companies	and	
credit	unions).	

2.	 	What	types	of	credit	cards	are	included	in	the	Bankcard	Index?	The	types	of	credit	cards	included	
in	the	Bankcard	Index	are	revolving	credit	cards	issued	by	financial	institutions	(savings	and	
loans,	banks,	credit	unions	and	finance	companies)	and	lines	of	credit	less	than	$25,000.	This	
index	does	not	include	charge	cards	issued	by	retail	firms	or	private-label	credit	cards;	those	
cards	without	affiliation	to	Visa,	MasterCard	or	Discover;	and	those	cards	that	can	be	utilized		
only	on	a	private	network.		

3.	 	Are	home-equity	lines	of	credit	included	in	the	Second	Mortgage	Index?	Home-equity	lines	of	
credit	(HELOC)	are	not	included	in	the	Second	Mortgage	Index.	HELOC	loans	are	open-ended	
loans	and	do	not	fall	into	the	category	of	a	second	mortgage.	

4.	 	How	fresh	is	the	data	when	the	Indices	are	released?	Creditors	report	to	Experian	according	to	
borrower	billing	cycles.	Once	the	data	is	reported,	it	is	uploaded	to	Experian	databases	within	
approximately	24	to	48	hours.	On	the	last	Saturday	of	each	month,	all	monthly	uploaded	data	
is	compiled.	Index	values,	however,	are	released	on	the	third	Tuesday	of	the	following	month.	
Accordingly,	the	data	captured	in	the	Indices	is	at	most	one	month	old.	

Methodology
The	Indices	seek	to	measure	only	new	defaults	(i.e.,	an	account	in	default	will	be	included	in	the	Indices	
only	once).	Thereafter,	it	is	excluded	from	all	future	index	calculations.	The	foundation	of	the	index	
construction	is	to	identify	the	qualifying	accounts	in	the	sample	and	separate	them	into	good	(never	
defaulted)	and	bad	(newly	defaulted)	accounts.	After	counting	the	statement	balances	in	each	group,	
the	index	is	calculated	as	the	proportion	of	the	statement	balances	of	the	bad	accounts	to	the	total	
statement	balances	of	both	the	good	and	the	bad	accounts.	The	Indices	have	data	for	all	consumers	who	
open	an	account	in	a	U.S.	institution	that	reports	to	Experian.	

Composite Index =
12* 100* ∑ 3 Month Newly Defaulted Balances for all 4 loan types

∑ 3 Month Balances (newly bad + open good)

1.	 	What	is	a	credit	default?	How	do	you	determine	when	a	loan	goes	into	default?	Credit	default	for	
closed-end	installment	loans	such	as	auto,	first	mortgage	and	second	mortgage	is	defined	as	90	
days	past	due	or	worse.	For	open-end,	revolving	accounts	such	as	bankcards,	default	is	defined	as	
180	days	past	due	or	worse.	Credit	default	also	includes	write-off,	bankruptcy	and	repossession	as	
defined	below.



Loan status Description

Serious	delinquency Accounts	where	a	payment	is	in	arrears	90	days	or	more	for	first	mortgages,	
second	mortgages	or	auto	loans	and	180	days	or	more	for	bankcards.

Write-off Occurs	when	a	lender	determines	that	a	loan	is	no	longer	collectible	and	
writes	off	the	loan	amount.

Bankruptcy Occurs	when	a	borrower	seeks	court	protection	to	reorganize	debts.	In	such	
circumstances,	outstanding	loans	are	typically	deemed	nonrecoverable	and	
in	default.

Repossession	or	
foreclosure

Occurs	when	a	lender	takes	back	ownership	of	the	collateral	that	a	loan	is	
based	on.	In	this	event,	the	loan	is	immediately	considered	in	default.

	 	Lenders	typically	classify	their	consumer	accounts	based	on	a	graduated	scale	of	payment		
in	arrears.	Payments	in	arrears	are	reported	monthly	to	Experian	in	the	form	of	days	past	due.		
Two	payments	in	arrears	is	the	first	level	reported	to	Experian,	as	dictated	by	Fair	Credit	
Reporting	Act	(FCRA)	guidelines	and	corresponds	to	30	days	past	due.	Each	subsequent	missed	
payment	adds	30	days	to	the	delinquency;	hence,	a	consumer	who	has	a	90-day	past-due	account	
has	missed	four	payments.	When	a	lender	deems	the	statement	balance	of	a	consumer	account	to		
be	uncollectible,	the	consumer	account	is	said	to	be	in	default.

2.	 	What’s	the	difference	between	a	default	and	a	delinquency?	Delinquency	occurs	when	a	
consumer	misses	a	payment	on	an	account,	but	the	lending	institution	still	expects	to	receive	
payments	for	the	loan.	Default	occurs	after	the	consumer	misses	consecutive	payments	—		
90	days	for	auto	loans	and	first	and	second	mortgages	and	180	days	for	bankcards	or	if	a	write-off,	
bankruptcy,	repossession	or	foreclosure	occurs	as	defined	above.	When	a	consumer	is	in	default,	
the	lending	institution	is	not	expecting	to	recover	the	full	amount.	

3.	 	Why	are	only	first-time	defaults	being	measured?	The	use	of	first-time	default	was	selected	to	
provide	a	clear,	timely	picture	of	the	trends	in	the	credit	markets.	The	time	to	loss	reported	to	the	
credit	reporting	agency	varies	by	a	number	of	factors,	including	individual	creditor	accounting	
practices,	product	type	and	public	policy,	such	as	the	recent	moratorium	on	mortgages.	Given	
this	variance	in	loss	reporting,	an	account	could	be	in	default	for	several	months	before	being	
reported	as	a	loss.	This	backlog	of	accounts	in	the	default	status	would	mask	the	impact	of	the	
new	defaults	and	emerging	trends	in	the	credit	markets.

4.	 	Why	does	the	index	use	a	rolling	three-month	approach?		To	minimize	the	month-to-month	
volatility	of	the	index,	the	statement	balances	use	a	rolling	three-month	period.	The	index	is,	then,	
the	rolling	three-month	sum	of	the	newly	bad	balances	divided	by	the	sum	of	the	three-month	
newly	bad	and	open	good	balances.

5.	 	How	are	authorized	users	or	joint	accounts	accounted	for?	To	seek	to	ensure	that	default	rates	
are	calculated	accurately,	some	individual	accounts	may	need	to	be	excluded	or	down-weighted.	
Individual	loans	can	appear	on	credit	reports	for	multiple	consumers	when	there	are	joint	owners,	
authorized	users	or	a	cosigner.	For	example,	authorized	users	are	excluded	since	authorized	users	
are	not	responsible	for	paying	the	bills	on	the	account.	Similarly,	joint	accounts	and	accounts	
held	with	cosigners	are	down-weighted.	This	approach	seeks	to	prevent	the	indices	from	
underestimating	the	default	rates,	as	joint	accounts	generally	perform	better	than	accounts	held	
by	an	individual.	

6.	 	How	often	are	the	indices	calculated?	When	are	the	indices	published	to	the	market?	How	much	
history	is	available?	The	indices	are	calculated	once	a	month	and	will	be	published	on	the	third	
Tuesday	of	each	month.	The	historical	data	is	available	starting	from	February	2004.	



7.	 	Where	can	I	get	data,	and	is	the	data	free?	Where	can	the	indices	be	found?	The	current	
and	historical	index	levels	and	index	levels	for	five	MSAs	(New	York,	Los	Angeles,		
Dallas,	Miami	and	Chicago)	are	available	to	the	public	on	the	Standard	&	Poor’s	Website,		
www.consumercreditindices.standardandpoors.com,	free	of	charge.	The	more	granular	data		
that	constitutes	the	indices	and	the	regional	index	levels	is	available	for	a	fee.	

8.	 What	are	the	index	tickers?	
	 SNPECD	 S&P/Experian	Consumer	Default	Composite	Index

	 SNPEBD	 S&P/Experian	Bankcard	Default	Index

	 SNPEAD	 S&P/Experian	Auto	Default	Index

	 SNPEFD	 S&P/Experian	First	Mortgage	Default	Index

	 SNPESD	 S&P/Experian	Second	Mortgage	Default	Index

To	find	out	more	about	Experian	Capital	Markets,	contact	your	local	Experian	sales	representative		
or	call	1	888	414	1120.
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